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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

John Crescimbeni, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Amended Minutes

Wednesday, June 15, 2011
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, June 15, 2011, at 9:05 a.m.  in the City Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni.
In Attendance:  Council Members John Crescimbeni (Chair), Bill Bishop (Vice Chair), Don Redman; Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Caryn E. Carreiro, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann; Commissioner Penny Thompson was excused; Kristina Nelson, Assistant General Counsel; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator; Jessica Stephens, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Research Assistant;  Dana Morton, Vince Seibold, Patricia Gee-Jones, Environmental & Compliance Department; John Jones, Public Works Department; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; David Kaufman, JaxPort; Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record; Rob Little Page, Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Lad Daniels, First Coast Manufacturers Association; Neil Armingeon, St. Johns Riverkeeper; Traylor Champion, Mike Curtis, Georgia-Pacific; Michael Saylor, Carl Salafrio, Rick Haskew, Riverfront Associates; John Nooney; Browne C. Altman; Fran Beach; Janet Pringle; Don Moore; Marc Hardesty; Kim Kendall; Joseph Moore.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes of the May 11, 2011 meeting.

The Chair welcomed Raymond S. Pringle, Jr. as a new member of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.

The Commission next turned its attention to the issues surrounding the proposed Georgia-Pacific pipeline to the St. Johns River.  The Commission had previously broached the ramifications of Georgia-Pacific’s Palatka plant dispersing effluent directly into the St. Johns River.  

Mike Curtis, Compliance Director, Georgia-Pacific (Atlanta office) made a presentation and fielded questions.  Prior to the Atlanta move, Mr. Curtis had been the Environmental Manager at the Palatka plant.   He was accompanied by Traylor Champion, Vice President for Environmental Affairs at Georgia-Pacific’s Palatka facility; Mr. Champion has been involved with the project (pipeline) in various capacities since 1994.  Mr. Curtis focused his PowerPoint presentation on the operations of the Palatka plant and how the decision to relocate the discharge to the St. Johns River was arrived at.  The plant has been operating since 1947.  He began with background information on the Georgia-Pacific plant in Palatka and the permitting process for the proposed pipeline.  He described an aerial view of the Palatka facility and the surrounding area, pointing out the current discharge into Rice Creek and the route of the pipeline to the St. Johns River.  Mr. Curtis described the Palatka facility as a fully integrated pulp and paper mill with a thousand employees; the plant processes trees into finished paper products.  Georgia-Pacific is Putnam County’s largest employer.
In 1998, the Environmental Protection Agency, the Florida Department of Environmental Protection and Georgia-Pacific began the initial assessment of the process of relocating the  plant’s discharge point from Rice Creek to the St. Johns River.   Initially, DEP directed internal and outside pulp and paper industry experts to study and determine if there were manufacturing process changes  that could enable G-P to continue to discharge into Rice Creek.  Georgia-Pacific did not think that it would be able to meet water quality standards for Rice Creek, believing that the technology did not exist that would enable the plant to meet required water quality standards.  In 2002, the current discharge permit was issued by administrative order.  The order was challenged but later upheld by an administrative law judge.  The administrative order mandated that if water quality standards could not be met for Rice Creek, G-P was required to relocate the discharge to the St. Johns River.
Mr. Curtis noted that in  the last ten years, Georgia-Pacific has spent approximately $200,000,000 in manufacturing process changes and improvements, systems upgrades and water conservation efforts.  He re-iterated that the administrative law judge mandated that G-P relocated its discharge to the St. Johns River if water quality standards could not be met at Rice Creek.  Mr. Curtis said that G-P had met all of its obligations in making manufacturing process improvements; that G-P was superior to other pulp paper manufactures in every parameter, including the quality of its effluent.  He cited the following:  there had been a 40% reduction in process water volume; a 75% reduction in phosphorous; a 59% reduction in nitrogen; a 77% reduction in effluent color; a 54% reduction in conductivity; and a 90% reduction in groundwater usage.  Noting that there has recently been considerable concern about algae bloom in the river, Mr. Curtis said that Georgia-Pacific had met its obligations on total maximum daily loads (TMDL) in reducing nutrients and significant other pollutants discharged into the river.
Mr. Curtis noted that the St. Johns Riverkeeper and others had suggested that there were alternative technologies available that would enable Georgia-Pacific to meet water quality standards in Rice Creek.  In his meetings with these parties, Mr. Curtis indicated that he challenged them to identify the alternative technologies.  Where have those alternative technologies been implemented?  He is skeptical that such alternative technologies exist.

After fielding questions from Commissioners, Mr. Curtis turned the presentation over to Traylor Champion.  In his commentary, Mr. Champion remarked on how Georgia-Pacific allocated $200,000,000 for manufacturing process improvements.  Commissioner Lane Burnett raised questions about Rice Creek, wanting to know what would become of Rice Creek once construction of the pipeline was completed.  Would G-P continue to discharge into Rice Creek?  Mr. Champion replied that when the pipeline was constructed and operational, discharge to Rice Creek would stop.
Lad Daniels, president of the First Coast Manufacturers Association, spoke in support of the pipeline project.  He felt that Georgia-Pacific met its total maximum daily loads (TMDL) obligations to reduce the discharge of nutrients and other pollutants into the river.  Mr. Daniels contended that Georgia-Pacific was being penalized for being a good steward.  He said  that Georgia-Pacific has had a commendable commitment to the environment.  Moreover, Georgia-Pacific has consistently worked to improve its manufacturing processes since the plant was built.
The Commission next heard from the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Neil Armingeon.  Mr. Armingeon indicated that he and the Clean Water Network of Florida had previously met with Mssrs. Curtis and Champion and other Georgia-Pacific staff to explain what their concerns were with the pipeline project and to propose that the parties turn to a technical advisory committee comprised of  experts for  alternatives to the pipeline.  Mr. Armingeon said that it was unfortunate the Georgia-Pacific declined the suggestion.  
Mr. Armingeon wanted to stress three points.  The first was that the pipeline does not improve Georgia-Pacific’s water quality.  Georgia-Pacific fails chronic toxicity tests.  There is the issue of dioxin.  Tests taken in 2008 by DEP clearly indicate that G-P’s paper mill has an issue with dioxin.  Once the discharge into the river is underway, there will never be an adequate way of documenting water quality violations because the measuring zone is so vast.  If G-P is proposing to invest thirty to forty million dollars  for this pipeline project, shouldn’t we at least look at alternatives to the pipeline?  Technical experts whom the Riverkeeper had consulted felt that there were alternatives to the pipeline that would enable G-P to meet quality water standards.
Council Member Bishop was disappointed that with so many unanswered questions, both sides on the issue are not vetting the concerns raised by the other and no one is coming up with viable solutions.  Commissioner Swann, who had previously worked for DEP and was familiar with the G-P operations, felt that the facility had come a long way in improving water quality over the years.
The Commission next heard a presentation by Melissa Long, Florida Department of Environmental Protection.  She is the Water Facilities Administrator for Northeast Florida.
Ms. Long began by providing background information on the issue.  She recounted how Georgia-Pacific’s wastewater discharges to Rice Creek, a tributary that flows into the St. Johns River; that in 2002, environmental organizations challenged Georgia-Pacific’s permit renewal application because water quality standards were not being met.  An Administrative Law Judge’s order authorized the construction and operation of a pipeline to the St. Johns River unless G-P demonstrated an ability to meet water quality standards in Rice Creek.  In addressing key findings of the Administrative Law Judge’s Order, as a part of her PowerPoint presentation, Ms. Long stated that the proposed pipeline and wastewater discharge environmentally benefit both the river and Rice Creek; the proposed pipeline would be in the public interest because the result would be the achievement of water standards in the river; the pipeline and discharge would not adversely affect the conservation of fish and wildlife; the proposed discharge would benefit fish and wildlife and their habitats.  Ms. Long indicated that Rice Creek would be restored to its natural condition.
Commissioner Pringle wanted to know if Georgia-Pacific goes beyond what was expected of them.  Ms. Long replied that G-P’s total maximum daily loads (TMDL) was well below requirements.

Attorney Mark Hardesty, Chair, Jacksonville Planning Commission, commented on the proposed pipeline project.  He was critical of the proposed pipeline, saying that it would create many problems; he decried the costs to the environment and said that it would be a disaster for the long-term viability of Jacksonville’s economy and environment.

The Commission next considered and discussed Ordinance 2011-239, Closing & Abandoning Heritage River Rd at Req of Riverfront Associates, LLC, upon Dedication by Plat to City of a 2-Lane Access Rd bet Heckscher Dr & sisters Creek Joe Carlucci Boat Ramp & Park.  There were a number of speakers including representatives of the developer, Riverfront Associates, and residents of the area where the site of the proposed saltwater marsh mitigation bank is located.  The developer proposes to build a new road and give it to the City in exchange for the abandoned Heritage River Road property.  The developer currently owns property adjacent to Heritage River Road and intends to develope the adjacent property as a saltwater marsh mitigation bank subject to the approval of the St. Johns River Water Management District and the United States Army Corps of Engineers. The developer would like to include portions of the property underlying Heritage River Road as part of the mitigation bank.  At its expense, Riverfront Associates would build a new access road to Joe Carlucci Boat Ramp in exchange for the right of way.  
Mike Saylor indicated that he had been meeting with representatives of the area’s C-PAC, the Parks & Recreation Department and others to explain the proposed project, address issues and field questions.  Through a PowerPoint presentation, Mr. Salafrio explained the background and history of the site for the proposed mitigation bank.  

Council Member Bishop asked Mr. Saylor if his client (Riverfront Associates) would object to an amendment that would (a) explicitly state that the abandoned road had to be rezoned and (b) that the abandoned property would have to be placed in conservation regardless of whether or not the developer acquired the necessary permit to create a saltwater marsh mitigation bank? Council Member Bishop announced that he intended to offer an amendment that would place a conservation easement over the abandoned road.

Browne Altman spoke against the proposed mitigation bank project, citing road safety concerns.  Fran Beach, Heckscher Drive Community Club president, spoke in favor of Council Member Bishop’s proposed amendment creating a conservation easement.  Mark Hardesty opposes the ordinance.  Donald Moore spoke against the ordinance.  Joseph Moore, past president of the Heckscher Drive Community Club, spoke against the ordinance.
Council Member Redman inquired about garbage purportedly on the road that Vivian Harrell of the City’s Clean It Up, Green It Up/Keep Jacksonville Beautiful program alluded to in a previous Waterways Commission presentation.

The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, expressed reservations about the proposed mitigation bank project because of the lack of guarantees that if the saltwater mitigation bank is not permitted, the abandoned road would revert back to its original state.  Council Member Redman added that he would like to see more assurances, as well.  Commissioner Shine indicated that he had sufficient concerns to warrant his opposition to the applicant.  Commissioner Pringle said that he could be a supporter of the developer if the ordinance was tweaked to clear up issues raised.  
The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, asked Assistant General Counsel Kristina Nelson to draft an amendment that addresses concerns raised.

Commissioner Burnett motioned to deny the ordinance, with the understanding that the Commission could reverse the denial if an acceptable amendment is crafted with reverter language.  The Commission voted 9-0 to deny.

In the monthly St. Johns River Status Report/Water Quality & Manatees agenda item, Dr. Quinton White reported that the recent drought has had an impact on the river’s water quality.  The lack of rain, coupled with extremely high heat,  has resulted in increased salinity in the river.  The water temperature has been as high as 85°.  Dr. White said that while we do not have any algae bloom in the river, the conditions are there.  The NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration) study on our dolphin population continues.  Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that on his Monday, June 13th aerial observation, smoke hampered the flight.  94 manatees were counted in the river, along with 7 calves for a total of 101.  No manatee deaths were reported in the last month.
In New Business, Jody McDaniel apprised the Commission on FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) grants and applications.

In Public Comments, Mr. John Nooney said that he was dismayed that Ordinance 2011-239 (Closing & Abandoning Heritage River Road) had not been assigned to the Waterways Commission at the outset (Council President Webb asked JWW to look at the measure in the course of the bill’s deliberations in a Council meeting).  Mr. Nooney also felt that Ordinance 2011-364, Auth an Open Air Market Operator Agreement with Riverside Arts Market for Operations at the Northbank Riverwalk Artists Square for 10 Yr Term, should have been assigned to the Waterways Commission for review.
Mr. Geoffrey Sample of the St. Johns River Water Management District announced that a waterway clean-up at Butcher Pen Creek in Jacksonville, sponsored by the St. Johns River Water Management District and the City of Jacksonville, would be held on Saturday, June 18th.  Volunteers would be cleaning up and removing trash in and along the waterway at Confederate Point Bridge, located off Blanding Boulevard north of 103rd Street.
Commissioner Burnett informed the Commission that Commissioner Gary Anderson is applying for  appointment to the Florida Inland Navigation District.

The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, advised the Commission that with the election of a new Council President, Council Member Don Redman is assuming the Chairmanship of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.   
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:54 a.m.  The Commission opted not to meet in July but to convene again the second Wednesday in August.
John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
08.10.11
Posted: 4:00 p.m.
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